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The Weekly Journal for Church Bell Ringers since 1911 

      

A subscription to The Ringing World gives you a weekly supply of news, 
letters and useful information about bell ringing 

Don't rely on the tower copy - get your own 

Contact us for a free sample copy 

Eagleside House, 7 Chantry Street, 
Andover, Hants SP10 1DE 

Tel: 01264 366620 
E-mail: admin@ringingworld.co.uk 

Support your weekly journal 
-  it's more than a week's worth of news 
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EDITORIAL

  
We have pleasure in producing this edition of the Association’s Newsletter as a printed 
booklet. This follows many comments we received after the production of the last 
Newsletter as a document on the Association’s web site, available for downloading by tower 
correspondents and others and then printing off. Far too many people had great difficulty in 
achieving this.  

The new format is printed by a commercial Company and the advertisements herein have 
paid for this in full. Do please draw the advertisements to your tower’s members and PCC 
and consider making use of what is offered. The Newsletter is still available on the 
Association’s web site for those who wish to access it this way.  

The next Newsletter will come out after the Association’s AGM in May 2008, so please 
send articles for it to either of us by April.  

We hope you enjoy this Newsletter and find it interesting.  

Robert Cater (Robert@thecaters.org.uk)  
Anne Deebank (anne.deebank@virgin.net) Editors.   

ASSOCIATION NEWS

  

General Meeting at Kirklington & Sunday Service Bands Striking 
Competition  

The Striking Competition was held in the morning of 15 September at Wath juxta Ripon - a 
nice, easy, ground-floor ring of six. Seven of the Association’s nine Branches sent teams - in 
many cases the winners of the respective Branch’s own competition. Gail and I judged it.  

The ringing was of a high standard throughout, with all bands ringing 240 changes with 
open leads of either Minor or Doubles. The leaders were closely spaced, with very little in it 
between them. The results were declared at the Meeting in the afternoon as follows:   

Position

 

Band Branch Method

 

Faults

 

1st Leeds, St Peter Leeds Minor 16 
2nd Sheffield Cathedral Sheffield Minor 18 
3rd Northallerton C and N Y Doubles

 

19 
4th Pickering Scarborough

 

Doubles

 

20 
5th Huntington York Minor 24 
6th Wakefield Cathedral

 

Central Minor 25 
7th New Mill Western Doubles

 

30  

Regrettably, no member of the Leeds Parish Church band was present to receive the trophy, 
so that’s the reason there’s no photograph this year. 
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There has since been much chat on the YACR email web site about possible changes to the 
Competition’s timing and management in future years (not to its rules), so we’ll have to wait 
and see what develops  

Ringing took place during the day at Sharow (8), West Tanfield (6), Well (3), Burneston (6), 
Pickhill (6), Kirklington (6) and Masham (10), with a Service being held at Kirklington 
before tea.  

At the Meeting, which around 75 members attended, the usual business took place, with the 
addition of elections for the five posts of the Association’s Central Council Representatives, 
who will hold office for three years from the start of the CC Meeting at Newcastle upon 
Tyne next May. There were six candidates. Andrew Aspland, Neil Donovan, Barrie Dove, 
Dinah Rhymer and Brian Sanders were duly elected. Deborah Thorley was unsuccessful and 
she was very warmly thanked by Barrie Dove on behalf of the Association for her services 
to the CC during her term as one of our Representatives.  

Bob Cater  

Snowdon Dinner 2007  

This year’s Snowdon Dinner was organised by the Leeds and District Branch and held at the 
Pavillions Restaurant, Yorkshire Showground, Harrogate on Saturday 20th October. Forty 
two YACR members and guests enjoyed a three course meal of goat’s cheese and tomato 
tart, pork or stuffed peppers and tarte tatin. The food was delicious and plenty of it – some 
of the pork pieces were enormous! The venue was a super choice for the dinner – the room 
was spacious and well decorated, service was very slick and even a microphone was 
provided. The speakers decided they didn’t need this as they were all used to talking loudly 
– whether from the pulpit, in the classroom or lecture theatre. The dinner attendees also 
looked very decorative. The Leeds Branch ladies had decided to dress up for the occasion 
and a variety of smart dresses were on show. The gentlemen had also followed the theme 
and were well turned out – I particularly admired the beaded shirt.    

The church and the queen were proposed by the president Deborah Thorley who also 
introduced the speakers. Paul  Greenwell replying on behalf of the church gave an amusing 
and well executed speech which focused on the relationship between the clergy and ringers;  
Paul as a ringing vicar being in an ideal position to comment from both sides. He thought 
that all trainee ordinands should learn to ring and that incumbents should know more about 
what happened in the belfry. Conversely ringers should be involved in church life – for 
example becoming members of the PCC. Deborah then introduced Michael Henshaw who 
proposed the toast to Jasper Snowdon and the YACR. Michael was resident in Yorkshire 
until he moved earlier this year to Leicestershire to take up a chair at Loughborough 
University. He commented that he came up to Hull University in 1980- and had stayed in 
Yorkshire for 26 years. He had rung with many YACR members over the years including 
many present at the dinner. His speech was highly entertaining – especially his version of 
the Gilbert and Sullivan song ‘I have a little list’ which detailed the type of visiting ringers 
who you wouldn’t miss in your tower. This included tower grabbers who ring once and then 
make a hasty exit (the president and myself would of course not be recognised here!) There 
were also those ‘expert ringers’ who took over the practice and the ringers who though they 
could ring anything but could in fact ring nothing. The response on handbells was by Leeds 
Branch members who were not experienced handbell ringers but had got together especially 



 

4

 
for the occasion. Congratulations to them on a great effort. They did enjoy the handbell 
practices and hope to continue handbell ringing, an unexpected bonus outcome from 
arranging a dinner. The photographs show Carole and Peter Kirby, Joan and Peter Dawson, 
Gail Cater, Barrie Dove and Janine Jones. The handbell ringers are Katharine Thorley, 
Angus Dodds and John Leech. 

 

Penny Thorley  

And for those of you who are not sure why we commemorate Jasper Snowdon…  

Jasper Whitfield Snowdon - The Man  

All members of the Association will have at least heard the name of Jasper Whitfield 
Snowdon, the first President of the Association and after whom our annual Dinner is named. 
But who was he?   

Jasper was the second son of the Vicar of Ilkley and born there in 1844. He was educated at 
Rossall School in Fleetwood and then entered Kitson’s Locomotive Works in Leeds and 
there became an Engineer, along with his brother William. He then managed an engineering 
works in Wakefield for two years and then practised as an Engineering Consultant with 
William in Leeds from 1877 until his death.  

He was a fine sportsman, particularly in athletics and cricket and learned to ring when 17 
years old. He then gave it up, but came back to ringing in 1870, when aged 26.  He rang his 
first peal of six Minor Methods at Ilkley in 1872, conducted by himself after which the bells 
were augmented to eight. In 1875 he conducted the first peal on the eight, Kent TB Major 
and went on to ring 103 more peals of Kent out of his peal total of 129.  

In the early 1870s there was a movement in Yorkshire to hold periodic friendly meetings 
between the companies of ringers at various churches, which became more and more 
successful. At a number of these meetings at York Minster, Bradford and Leeds it was 
decided to form an Association of the separate companies. This came into being at Birstall 
on 30 October 1875. Jasper was elected President by acclamation.  

However, it is for his writings that Jasper is most widely known across the ringing 
community.  He had printed in Church Bells the first part of his six-part article on Annable’s 
manuscript on ringing, and in 1878/9 his Treatise on Treble Bob. Ropesight appeared in 
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1879, for which he is best known. It gives a thorough grounding in all aspects of Plain Bob 
and is still in print.   

Standard Methods appeared in 1881 in two parts - letterpress and diagrams. In the latter, he 
drew a line through the path of bell 2, which the printer printed in blue. Thus the term ‘blue 
line’ came into being. A book on Double Norwich followed and he was working on one on 
Grandsire at the time of his death. He also wrote extensively for Church Bells and Bell 
News, the forerunner of The Ringing World.  

The 10th anniversary of the Association was held in Sheffield in early October 1885, but 
Jasper was taken ill shortly afterwards and died of typhoid fever on 16 November aged 41. 
He was buried on the north side of Ilkley Parish Church and a memorial window to his 
memory was installed in the Church in 1887, subscribed to by ringers from all over the 
country.  

His brother William succeeded him as YACR President until 1911 and died in 1915. 
William’s daughter, Margaret, was quoted in The Ringing World in 1965 and at that time 
continued the publication of her father’s and uncle’s books.   

Another of Jasper’s brothers was named Edward, who lived with his family in Skipton. His 
daughter left home in her 20s to work at a school in Dartford, Kent, where she married and 
had at least one daughter, Elizabeth. In 1998 Elizabeth was living in Hampshire and 
worshipped at the church at Odiham. There is a plaque there which reads:  

‘In celebration of the coming Millennium, the treble was recast and all the [6] bells rehung 
in 1997 through a gift to the Friends of All Saints from the great-niece of Jasper Snowdon, 
ringer and author 1844 - 1885’.          

Bob Cater 
Extracted from Giants of the Exercise by Dr John Eisel, 1998, Central Council publications 
and from information privately supplied by Elizabeth Hayhoe of Odiham in 1998.  

The Central Council Meeting at Cheltenham in May - a personal reflection 
-  

‘…the CC is past its sell-by date’.  ‘..rather than being a dynamic and effective body, the CC 
has become a holiday club. It’s a Victorian relic, failing to succeed in a modern world’.  

So said Philip Earis, a Cambridge University Representative in The Ringing World before 
the meeting. Well, is it? Yorkshire Association members will have to judge for themselves 
from what they can glean went on during the weekend and from what they know the CC 
does for the Ringing Exercise.  

Our five Representatives, Andrew Aspland, Neil Donovan, Dinah Rhymer, Deborah Thorley 
and myself (for one year only, replacing Arnold Smith who has emigrated), sat through the 
business meeting on the Bank Holiday Monday from 10 0’clock until early evening and 
went through more or less the same kind of business which goes on at our own AGM, but in 
more depth. The debate is formal and for the most part eloquent.   
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There were also several other ringers from Yorkshire present such as my wife, Gail, who is 
an Honorary CC Member. Michael Henshaw, representing the Beverley & District Society, 
should have been there, but he and his family were unfortunately struck down by illness on 
the way to Gloucestershire. Altogether, there were just over 200 reps present, representing 
65 Societies such as ours, covering ringing across the whole world.   

I’ll mention only two proposals discussed. Firstly, a ‘Ringing Foundation’ was set up ‘as a 
charitable vehicle to raise funds and channel them to projects that support the development 
of ringing, including training and enhanced public awareness’. It followed the proposed 
anonymous donation of some tens of thousands of pounds to the cause. Very worthy stuff! 
David Hull of York was elected to become one of its Trustees, and I suspect he’s going to 
get a lot of work on his plate.  

Secondly, there was a proposal to wind up the Redundant Bells Committee, now that there 
are flourishing organisations around like the Keltec Trust, which buys redundant bells and 
sells them on. The debate became embarrassing as it sank into personal attacks on the 
Committee Chairman, but the proposal was narrowly defeated and the Committee lives on to 
another day.  

Over the years, the CC has spawned 17 Committees in all and some 50% of Representatives 
are members of them, including all our own reps (me excluded these days). In my view most 
of them do very valuable work for the Exercise such as write and sell ringing books, 
promote ringing education and deal with country-wide PR etc. There are other Committees, 
such as one keeping biographies on all CC members, which perhaps Philip Earis had his 
mind on. All the Committees presented reports saying what they had done in the last year, 
and it is actually through them that most of the CC’s work is done.   

What about the jollifications then, which Philip Earis deprecates? Well, at least Neil, Dinah, 
Barrie and I rang peals. We attended a Service in Cheltenham Parish Church. There was a 
BBQ laid on and a splendid formal Dinner, which some of us attended. Others went on 
organised tower outings, had a go on a mini-ring and we grabbed some new towers for 
Sunday Service ringing. And what we decided to do over the three days was to some extent 
decided by the depth of our pockets.  

Does all this add up to a ‘holiday club’? Perhaps some might say it does, although I 
personally think the work which gets done - particularly by the Committees - justifies the 
event. Also the ideas brought back from talking with other people can help our own 
Association provide even better services for our members. My over-riding memory of the 
weekend however was that we got our fair share of this summer’s rain.          

Bob Cater  

Whirlow Grange 2007  

Whirlow has been a very wonderful, intriguing sort of weekend. There have been many 
good things about it. One of the good things was that the amount of towers visited was 
AMAZING. I now know what it is like to go to other towers and that I should not be the 
slightest bit nervous because everybody is so kind and caring that you don’t seem to realise 



 

7

 
it is not your own tower. I was in 
Group E and tackled Bob Minor on 
the second bell. Others in the Group 
did Little Bob, Cambridge Surprise 
and Plain Bob Minor on the third 
bell. On Sunday morning I rang at 
the church at Dore for the Sunday 
service where I rang the treble to 
Plain Bob Triples. I also was taught 
how to ring handbells to Plain Hunt 
on 6. It has been a wonderful 
weekend for me and I would hope 
that I can go next year and that 

perhaps I shall see a few new faces along with it. Everyone seemed to be having a good time 
and everyone always had a smile on their face. No-one was getting cross with anyone else  
and it was really calm and happy. I have been ringing for around 2 years and Whirlow has 
by far been the best course I have been on so far. All the helpers, teachers and people who 
organise it are very dedicated and a big THANK YOU to you all.   

Students and helpers of Group E 
Emily Shrimpton - Aged 11. 

Settle tower 
Life Members’ Event  

On Wednesday 29th August about 25 Life Members (of the YACR) and friends gathered at 
St James’ Silsden for ‘ringing, singing and tea’. Everyone present enjoyed themselves – 
there was good ringing, including some cartwheel minor, the singing of traditional hymns 
(Michael King especially commented on the choice of Love Divine to the correct tune) and 
a fine, substantial, ringers tea.  

What was the reason for this gathering? Life 
Membership of the YACR entitles you to free 
subscriptions but not much else. Other 
Associations hold Life Members or Veterans 
events but the YACR had not, to my 
knowledge done this. As some of our Life 
Members get older they are not as active in 
ringing as they were and this seemed a good 
opportunity for them to get together and meet 
up with old friends.  

As much as we need to move forward as an Association and encourage the next generation 
of ringers to come and learn the ropes, we must not forget those who have gone before. I 
therefore encourage whoever becomes the next President to think hard about adding a Life 
Members event to the annual calendar. 

Deborah Thorley 
President 
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Taylors Eayre & Smith Ltd  

Bellfounders, Bellhangers and Engineers.  

All areas of bellringing covered.   

 

Free inspections  

 

Annual servicings. 

 

Electric tolling units. 

 

Bells cast and tuned. 

 

Woodwork repaired. 

 

Handbell work 

 

Bellropes. 

 

Ringing Mats. 

 

DVD / Video. 

 

Design drawings. 

 

Museum visits.  

 

Tours of the works. 

 

Watch a bell being cast.  

Taylors Eayre & Smith Ltd. The Bellfoundry, Freehold Street, 
Loughborough. Leics. LE11 1AR. UK  

Tel: +44 (0) 1509 212241 Fax: +44 (0) 1509 263305 
office@taylorbells.co.uk

  

www.taylorbells.co.uk 


